# Lindenwood College

BULLETIN

Return & Sasmann



One of the highlights of college life no Lindenwood alumna ever forgets. Each day at 9 a.m. the Post Office in Roemer Hall is the focal point for students, eager for letters from home.

### Around the Lindenwood Campus

LINDENWOOD is not immune from the nation's housfaculty members, two Quonset huts are now being completed on the campus just east of Butler Hall.

A new addition to the Lindenwood faculty this year is J. Walter Grundhauser, who has joined the Biology Department. Mr. Grundhauser comes to the college after four years of graduate work at the University of Chicago and he is now pursuing his graduate studies at St. Louis University. Part of his work at the University of Chicago was in research on the biological effects of radiation from the atom bomb.

A highlight of the October activities on the campus was the visit of Miss Frances Greer, noted Metropolitan Opera soprano, who presented a concert in Roemer Auditorium on the night of October 25.

Dr. Sigmund E. Betz, of the English Department, who spent nearly four years in the United States Army while on military leave from the college during the war, has substituted 8 o'clock classes for reveille. He returned to the campus this fall. As Chief of the Review Branch of the Special Projects Division, Dr. Betz spent most of his army service supervising the re-education of German prisoners of war.

Another sign of returning normalcy to the campus is the announcement that Lindenwood will have a Thanksgiving vacation this year for the first time since Pearl Harbor. The vacation period begins on November 27 and ends December 2. Christmas vacation this year will begin on December 17.

Charles C. Clayton, instructor in journalism defied the rule that newspapermen are born to misquote others by giving the principal address at the annual convention of the Illinois College Newspaper Association in Bloomington, Ill., on October 12.

Dr. William Parkinson, who served as a chaplain in the Navy during the war, is the new head of the college's Bible Department. With Mrs. Parkinson, he will occupy one of the Quonset huts on the campus when it is completed.

Miss Agnes Sibley, of the English Department, is on a leave of absence this year to complete her work for a doctor's degree at Columbia University in New York City.

Lindenwood's Drs. Bernard are busy this fall on new books on sociology. Dr. Jessie S. Bernard has started work on her new book, "American Community Behavior." Dr. L. L. Bernard's book "Social Psychology" has been translated into Spanish and the Mexican edition is just off the press. Dr. Bernard is writing a series of articles for the new American edition of Nelson's Encyclopedia.

### In this Issue:

Dr. Gregg Gives Founders' Day Address

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1928

Page Four

Lindenwood's Harvest Queen

Page Five

Dr. Clarke Addresses St. Louis Club

Page Seven

Alumnae News

Pages Nine, Ten, Eleven and Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 120

November, 1946

No. 3

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

## Tribute Paid to Maj. and Mrs. Sibley in Annual Founders' Day Address

Dr. Kate L. Gregg, Professor Emeritus, Traces History of Lindenwood in The Fifties as

College Celebrates 120th Anniversary of Its Establishment as First

School West of Mississippi

Commemorating the 120th anniversary of the founding of Lindenwood as the first school for women west of the Mississippi River, Dr. Kate L. Gregg, professor emeritus of English, gave the annual Founders' Day address on October 24. Dr. Gregg, who had been a member of the faculty for more than twenty years, retired last June.

Dr. Gregg, in paying tribute to Major George C. Sibley and his wife, Mary Easton Sibley, who established the Lindenwood School for Young Ladies in 1827, emphasized in her address the important part the founders played in converting the school into Lindenwood College.

"As Lindenwood girls pass the steel gate of the Library vault on the way to teas and club meetings, they may sometimes wonder what is beyond the iron grating and whether it has anything to do with them," Dr. Gregg said. "On this Founders' Day of 1946, I would like to take you with me through the iron gate and give you glimpses of the life which was before this life, but which is now mysteriously part of ours.

"The conversion of the Lindenwood School into a college in 1853 was part of a great educational movement sweeping the United States. The educational wave, one result of the New England Renaissance and of many other factors, brought a rapid development of state schools and a corresponding activity in the growth of denominational schools.

"For many reasons, the abiding faith of Presbyterians in education and unceasing activity for its furtherance were augmented in the forties and fifties to a point never reached before, in this country and not equalled since. The most famous document in this campaign for Christian education is the Report of the Committee on Education, presented to the General Assembly of 1847 by Dr. Hodge. This report was truly a milestone. Printed in pamphlet form, it found its way into every village of the land and reached nearly all Christian homes in the fifties, kindling fervor which sought outlet in action. A copy of this famous report may be seen in the Sibley bookcase in the museum."

Quoting liberally from the diary of Major Sibley, Dr. Gregg traced the negotiations by which he sought to transform Lindenwood into a college. In 1851, with Founders' Day Speaker



Dr. Kate L. Gregg, who gave the annual Founders' Day address, on October 24.

Samuel S. Watson, first elder of the Presbyterian Church, he sought the approval of the Presbyterian Synod of Missouri to establish a college on Lindenwood property. This attempt failed when Fulton, which already had a building and a college established, outbid other Missouri towns and became the site of Westminster College.

In 1853, Major Sibley and Mr. Watson submitted a new offer to the New School Synod at its meeting in Hannibal. Major Sibley offered to give to the Presbytery the whole of his estate, comprising 120 acres and Mr. Watson offered to give another 160 acres and \$1,000, provided the Presbytery of St. Louis would in six months raise \$20,000 for the erection of buildings.

The offer was accepted, and on February 24, 1853, the Governor of Missouri signed the act passed by the Legislature incorporating the Lindenwood Female College. Two years later, on June 3, 1856, ground was broken for the erection of the first building. Dr. Gregg described it as it was set out in the college's historical records.

(Continued on Page 6)

### News From and About Members of the Class of 1928

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we begin the roll call of the Class of 1928. The following members have responded to the Alumnae office's request for news about themselves:

Sue Campbell (Mrs. Shelley B. Williams), 3419 Kerckhoff Ave., Fresno, Calif.: "Greetings and salutations to the class of 1928! It is always good to read the Class Rolls in the Bulletin, and now it's our turn. We had a Class Digest several years ago, which proved fun and enlightening for those who participated. Life for the last 16 years has been crammed full of excitement raising a family. Our daughter Harriet Diane (for Harriet Liddle and born on her birthday) is almost 13, and our son, Sanford Campbell, is 9. Sometimes I feel I'm nothing more than a taxi-driver and time-keeper keeping up with their numerous activities and interests, but we wouldn't want it otherwise. The memory of my four years at Lindenwood has always been a source of deepest joy, and I only regret that more Lindenwood girls do not live in this central valley of California. My love to each of you, and best wishes for the continued progress and success of our college."

Julia Palmer (Mrs. Dean Brownfield Parker), 1812 Brownell Ave., Kansas City, Mo.: "I have been living in Kansas City with my three children, Patricia Ann 16, Dean Palmer 10, and Julia Caroline 7, since 1943. During the war I taught in a nursery school, but since then have devoted my time to just being "Mother." We would like to move into the southwest, but the general housing shortage has discouraged us. Patricia would very much like to attend Lindenwood in another two years."

Bernice Edwards (Mrs. William C. Johnson), 102 Jackson, Joplin, Mo.: "The first two years after my graduation, I was librarian at the Joplin High School. In 1930, I married and we have two children, Richard, 14, and Carolyn Louise, 7. My husband is connected with the First National Bank. I spend my time raising my family, doing my church work and club work. I have fond memories of my four years at Lindenwood."

Doris Achelpohl (Mrs. Wm. B. Braeuninger), Athens, Ill.: "After graduating from Lindenwood, I went to the University of Illinois Library School. That year was so pleasant that I decided to stay on at the University and took a position as cataloger in the university library. I did a little graduate work too, and in 1932 I received a Master's Degree. In December of that same year I married. Since then I have done what every other homemaker in a small town does. The demands of two children—a son, Rickey, 8, and a

daughter, Janet, 5,—fill my days. My husband is a teacher, so I still live in a school atmosphere even though it has been a long time since I was a part of any school."

Katharine Louise Routzong (Mrs. Kenneth P. Hutchinson), Route 5, Stevenson Rd., Xenia, Ohio: "My life will not be recorded in history, for I've done no great deed, no wondrous task. My life—the years—how quickly they pass! I frequently say, 'Cheer up! Birthdays are like meals. We all have them.' After graduating, I taught two years, then married. I married a farmer—consequently I'm a busy person as wife and homemaker, for we farm people do have so many 'extras' not realized in other occupations. We have no family."

Ruth Baker (Mrs. Paul J. Trotter), 210 Wakefield, Sikeston, Mo.: "After leaving Lindenwood, I taught Art in our Public School here for three years. In 1931, I married Paul J. Trotter. He is a veteran of the Seabees branch of the Navy. Back home again after three years absence, he is now manager of the U. S. Employment Service in Sikeston. Our pride and joy is our 14 year-old son, Paul, Jr., a student at Missouri Military Academy, Mexico, Mo. Four years ago, I returned to teaching. I spent a summer in Williamsburg, Va. attending William and Mary College. After that, I entered Social Welfare Work-however, the pasture looked a little greener and a little more tempting ahead, so I became Society Editor on our local newspaper. Last September, I again reentered social work as there is something fascinating in helping people. I do have time for social activities having served last year as Worthy Matron of our local Eastern Star Chapter. I still cherish my years and friends at Lindenwood. My best wishes to all those whom I knew there."

Carrie Boschert (Mrs. Joseph Magnone), Walsenburg, Colo.: "For ten years after leaving Lindenwood, I taught school which I enjoyed immensely. Since June, 1931, I have been married and so have kept busy teaching and doing the usual things homemakers docare for my home, church and civic work. We have no children."

Dorothea Meyers (Mrs. Robert M. Walling), Plattsmouth, Neb.: "As I look back on the past 16 years, I find them good. Twelve of them were spent in school teaching, and of course I had my summers free then and was able to enjoy many fine trips in this

(Continued on Page 6)

### Joan Hierholzer is Crowned Queen of Lindenwood's First Harvest Ball



Lindenwood's 1946 Harvest Queen, Miss Joan Hierholzer. At right is the First Maid of Honor,

Miss Nancy Fanshier. The Second Maid of Honor, Miss Joyce Nelson, is at left.

Breaking with tradition the Freshman Class presented its queen at a gala Harvest ball on October 12, in Butler Gymnasium. In previous years the Freshman queen has been presented at a Halloween party.

This year's Harvest Queen is Miss Joan Hierholzer, of San Antonio, Texas. She received her crown from her First Maid of Honor, Miss Nancy Fanshier, of Lake Bluff, Ill. The Second Maid of Honor was Miss Joyce Nelson, of Moss Point, Miss.

Thirteen candidates for the Harvest Court were nominated by the Freshman Class. With the Queen and the Maids of Honor they made up the Harvest Court. Members of the court included Mary Virginia Gard, Independence, Mo.; Mary Lou Brite, Tulsa, Okla.; Barbara Lou Bender, Des Moines, Iowa; Elizabeth Bates, Omaha, Neb.; Jean Baker, Blue Springs, Mo.; Barbara Lehman, Peoria, Ill.; Patricia Babcock, Clayton, Mo.; Harriet Deal, Aurora, Ill.; Sally McGehee, Chicago Heights, Ill., and Martha McCarstin, Fort Worth, Texas.

Butler Gymnasium was gaily decorated in autumn colors with corn stalks and pumpkins predominating in the setting. Last year's Halloween Queen was Carol Clayton.

The annual Halloween costume party will be held on the night of November 2.

Member of Class of 1896 Visits the Campus

Lindenwood was honored on October 2 by a visit to the campus by a member of the Class of 1896. She is Mrs. Wilbur L. Gardner, of 1259 Collins Ave., Topeka, Kansas, and is listed in the class roll of '96 as Lida Bergen. She was accompanied by her husband.

Mrs. Gardner had hoped to arrange a reunion last spring with her classmates of half a century ago, but when this was not possible, decided to come to Lindenwood this fall. On the trip Mr. and Mrs. Gardner also visited the University of Kansas where Mr. Gardner was graduated in the Class of '96.

### Miss Laura Linnemann, A Great Friend of Lindenwood, Passes On

On September 5, Miss Laura Linnemann, a member of the Linnemann family of St. Charles, which has been a friend of Lindenwood for more than half a century, went to her reward.

Many of the folks of Lindenwood remember Miss Laura. She was a daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Henry Linnemann, and the sister of Dr. Alice Linnemann, for many years head of the college's Art Department and now professor emeritus of art. Other sisters who remain to mourn Miss Laura's death are Miss Hulda and Miss Kathryn Linnemann, of St. Charles and also surviving are two brothers, Carl Linnemann, of Jacksonville, Fla., and Robert Linnemann, of St. Charles.

The college has always appreciated the abiding loyalty and the gracious friendship of the Linnemann family, and we shall all miss Miss Laura very much. Funeral services were held on September 7 and interment was in Oak Grove Cemetery in St. Charles. The college was represented at the funeral and a host of friends and relatives were present.

We say to the Linnemann family the Great Source of comfort will be theirs, and a beautiful, gracious life is their heritage.

### Founders' Day Tribute

(Continued from Page 3)

"On limestone foundations, three feet wide for the outer walls and two feet for the inner walls, the contractor reared a three story structure of hard red brick so well that storms of nearly a century have not prevailed against it," Dr. Gregg said. "The contractor topped it with a slate roof of the best quality, and the tip top of the building they reared an observatory, whence on clear days, so read the old catalogues, one could see the bluffs of the Missouri, the Mississippi and the Illinois. Stairs of yellow pine were handsome with turned hand rails and banisters of cherry; the walls were covered with two coats of brown plaster and a finishing coat of white. The front door had a white knob attached to the mortice lock and a pull bell to match."

The building was Sibley Hall, which is still a focal point on the campus and a favorite residence ball of this generation of Lindenwood students.

A feature of Founders' Day was the decoration of the graves of Major and Mrs. Sibley on the campus by the students, continuing a custom of previous years. Because of the food shortages, plans for a meeting of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association were cancelled.

#### Senior President



Miss Betty Hunter, of Kansas City, Mo., who has been chosen by her classmates as president of the Class of '47.

### Roll Call of Class of 1928

(Continued from Page 4)

country and abroad. The last three were spent in being a very inefficient secretary and clerk for my father, and the last (and incidentally the best)—well, it was during my last teaching assignment that romance with a capital R came into my life and culminated in my marriage to Robert M. Walling on Jan. 10 of this year. Bob and I are now "at home" in a snug little apartment atop a high hill in Plattsmouth, Neb., and would be most happy to see any L. C. friends who might be passing through on Highway 75."

Rose Parmelee (Mrs. Edwin Leslie Foster), 856 Greeley, Webster Groves, Mo.: "It's going to be good to hear from all the girls of 1928. Eighteen years is a long time! These years have been busy and happy. We should be able to write of great things. But for me, it has been a very ordinary housewife's life-nothing special to write about. The first two years after graduation, I spent teaching school. Then we started married life in Cleveland, Ohio, the depression took us back to Kansas for nine years, the war brought us to St. Louis, and now we have lived in Webster Groves for five years. It looks as if this is to be HOME. Fourteen years have been spent as chairman or assistant to some church circle. I really like the church work. Ever since Sally was seven, I have been in Girl Scout work. I am now a leader of First Class Girl Scouts, and Mr. Foster is helping them with their curved bar work. Mr. Foster, because of Bill, has gone into Cub Scouting, and I find that they are making me work too. I guess that is what we really want-to help those we love." (To Be Continued)

### Dr. James W. Clarke Speaks at October Meeting of St. Louis Lindenwood Club

### Dr. James W. Clarke Addresses St. Louis Lindenwood Club

The Rev. Dr. James W. Clarke, pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church in St. Louis and president of Lindenwood's Board of Directors, was the guest speaker at the first fall meeting of the St. Louis Lindenwood College Evening Club on October 1, at the Forest Park Hotel. Mrs. Marjorie Hammer Sullivan, president of the club, presided. Among those attending the meeting were Iean Schiermeier, Grace Gordon Hay, Betty Morgan Baggott, Edna May Stubbins Davison, Gale Rich, Naomi Barkley, Gladys Campbell, Frances Lynch, Alice Betty Hansborough, Isabella McMenamy Cheek, Virginia Dell, Helen Weber Whalen, Lewella Todd Estes, Albertalee Hays Denny, Mary Jo Shepard Eisenhauer, Doris Banta, Betty Grav Proctor, Rena Ebespacher Hale, Peggy Proctor, Bonnie Mohme Bedell, Virginia Warring Probst, Maurita Estes, Dorothy Bailey Watson, Sarabell Miller, Alice Virginia Lippert, Audrey St. Jean, Virginia Portor Schneber, Alizabeth Arvin Erd and Ruth Dolan.

### Lindenwood Classes Elect Officers For 1946-47 College Year

Miss Betty Hunter, of Kansas City, Mo., was chosen by her classmates as president of the Class of 1947. She is also president of the Missouri State Sociology Society at Lindenwood. Other officers of the Senior Class are Miss Erle Bass, of El Dorado. Ark., vice-president; Miss Betty Hardy, of Texarkana, Texas, secretary and Miss Jo Ann Liebermann, of Joliet, Ill., treasurer.

The Juniors selected as their president Miss Jeane Sebastian, of Cuba, Mo. Serving with her are Miss Louise Ritter, of St. Charles, vice-president; and Miss Lois Schatzman, of St. Louis, secretary-treasurer.

Sophomore officers are Miss Virginia Franks, of Chicago, Ill., president; Miss Jo Ann O'Flynn, of Owensboro, Ky., vice-president, and Miss Suzanne Martin, of Peoria, Ill., secretary-treasurer.

The Freshman Class will elect officers later in the year.

### Miss Isaacs Represents College At MacMurray Centennial

Miss Elizabeth Isaacs, of the English Department, was Lindenwood's official representative at the centennial celebration of MacMurray College at Jacksonville, Ill., on October 12.

### Linden Leaves Editor



Miss Helen Horvath, of St. Charles, who is editor of the 1947 Linden Leaves. Miss Horvath, a Senior, is one of Lindenwood's representatives in "Who's Who in American Universities and Colleges." She is president of Beta Pi Theta and a member of Pi Gamma Mu, Alpha Sigma Tau, Sigma Tau Delta, the German Club and the League of Women Voters.

### Lindenwood Alumna Now With Army in Germany

Miss Ellen Wadley, of Little Rock, Ark., who joined the staff of the American Embassy in London last December, has transferred to the Public Relations Radio Section of the United States Army Air Corps and is now stationed in Wiesbaden, Germany. She writes radio scripts and broadcasts each day, as part of the Army's re-education program for Germany.

While in England, Miss Wadley was able to visit Scotland, Ireland and Wales, Last summer she spent her vacation in Paris, Switzerland and Milan, Italy. Miss Wadley attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

### St. Louis Lindenwood Club Makes Gifts For Christmas Charity

The October meeting of the St. Louis Lindenwood Club was held on October 21 at the home of Mrs. Edwin L. Foster, 856 Greeley St., Webster Groves. The members began work at the meeting on its project to make stuffed animals to be given at Christmas to a charitable institution.

### Two Prospective Members of Class of '63 Visit Lindenwood Campus

Lindenwood was honored on September 18 by a visit from two prospective students of the Class of '63. They were Miss Kandee Bedell, who was accompanied by her mother, Mrs. Robert T. Bedell (Bonnie Mohme, 1943-45) of Palm Beach, Fla., and Miss Donna Dee Probst, who came with her mother, Mrs. Robert Probst (Virginia Warring, 1943-44) of Clayton, Mo. It was a pleasure to have the babies, their mothers and their maternal grandmothers on the campus.

### Dr. E. J. Canty Returns to Campus After War Service in Navy

Dr. E. J. Canty, college physician, has returned to the campus after serving with the Navy for two and a half years in the South Pacific. Among his experiences was having a ship shot out from under him while performing an emergency appendectomy at Lingayen Gulf.

Dr. Canty was discharged from service last spring and entered a medical school for a "refresher" course before assuming his duties at Lindenwood.

### Lindenwood Alumna First Woman Organist in Maryland Church

A Lindenwood alumna has shattered a 250-year old precedent at St. Anne's Episcopal Church, Annapolis, Md. She is Miss Rachael Hinman, Class of '36, who recently became the first woman organist and choirmaster of the church. Miss Hinman, who was a member of the music faculty at William Woods College, Fulton, Mo., last year, plans to go to New York once a month to continue her musical studies.

### Miss Eva Sayre, College Nurse for Twenty Years, Sends Greetings

Miss Eva Sayre, who served as nurse in Lindenwood's Student Health Center for 20 years until her retirement two years ago, and who is affectionately known to thousands of Lindenwood alumnae, has sent her greetings to the college and the alumnae. Miss Sayre spent several weeks this fall at Pomeroy, Ohio, and has now returned to Wheeling, W. Va.

### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Two members of the Class of '46 are now employed in the Home Economics Department of the Union Electric Co. in the St. Louis area. Miss Joan Elson, of Vinton, Iowa, has a position with the company's

### Lindenwood Wedding



Lieut. and Mrs. John Herman Eisenhauer leaving the church after their wedding in St. Louis on February 14. Mrs. Eisenhauer was Mary Josephine Shepard, Class of '42, and she is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ira Shepard, of Evansville, Ind. Lieut. Eisenhauer, who is in the United States Army Medical Corps, is now in Japan and his wife plans to join him there this fall.

St. Louis office. Miss Patricia Latherow, of Elgin, Ill., is working in the company's office at Alton, Ill.

Miss Martha Corley, of Terrell, Texas, who attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, will teach skiing this winter at Seattle, Washington.

Mrs. Robert L. Sharp, (Virginia Wallace, who attended Lindenwood in 1924-26) is now living in Linden, Calif., where her husband is principal of the high school.

Miss Rosemary Nissley, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-43, is now an air hostess for TWA and is assigned to flights between Los Angeles and San Francisco and Los Angeles and Albuquerque, New Mexico. She is the daughter of Col. and Mrs. John K. Nissley. Col. Nissley is now stationed at the Litchfield Park Air Base. Rosemary's sister, Beverly, is now enrolled at Lindenwood.

Mrs. Charles H. Lee, who was Frances Tucker, Class of '38, writes that she and her husband are now living in Ripley, Texas.

### ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

A family reunion of unusual interest to Lindenwood was held in Green Mountain Falls, Colo., from July 26 to August 15 by the members of the George Hanna family, formerly of Clay Center, Kansas. Attending the first family get-together in nine years were Dr. Lavone Hanna, of Long Beach, Calif., Class of '16; Mrs. Lois Hanna Lloyd, Jr., of Bartlesville, Okla., Class of '17; Mrs. Jean Hanna Ptacek, of Kansas City, Mo., Class of '20, and Mrs. Florence Hanna Burton, of Princeton, W. Va., Class of '24.

Miss Esther Farrill, Class of '43, writes that her new address is 213 W. Franklin St., Taylorville, Ill.

Miss Mary Ann Lee, Yeoman First Class in the Waves, is a civilian again. She received her honorable discharge from the service in Washington, D. C., on June 11. Miss Lee, whose home is Rushville, Ind., attended Lindenwood in 1935-37.

Miss Betty Proctor, of Sullivan, Mo., president of the Class of '43, has been discharged from the WACS and is now working in St. Louis. Her address is 4915 West Pine Blvd.

### WEDDINGS

Miss Virginia Lee Moehlenkamp, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. E. H. Moehlenkamp of St. Charles, and a member of the Class of '46, chose September 5 as the date of her marriage to Captain Donald Martin Humphrey, of the United States Army Air Force, at St. Charles.

Another member of the Class of '46 who was married recently is Miss Elizabeth Ann Clark, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harold Wesley Clark, of Bristol, Tenn. Miss Clark was married on June 15 at Bristol to James Calvin Thackeray. Miss Jean Lohr, of Litchfield, Ill., a classmate, was a bridesmaid. Mr. and Mrs. Thackeray are now living at Brookings, South Dakota,

On September 21 at Alton, Ill., Miss Eva Joan Emons, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Walter W. Emons, of Alton, was married to Harley William Martin. The bride, who was graduated in June, was the 1946 Popularity Queen. Her mother, who was Helen Finger, is a member of the Class of '18.

A June bride was Miss Joe Lea Horton, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-45. Miss Horton, who is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry S. Horton, of

Headed for Lindenwood



Introducing Mary Sue Hay, 19 months-old, who may be a member of Lindenwood's Class of '66. She is the daughter of Captain and Mrs. Robert Milne Hay, of St. Louis. Mrs. Hay, who was Grace Gordon, attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

Tulsa, Okla., chose June 1 as the date of her marriage to Joseph Furbee Gordon at Tulsa. Mr. and Mrs. Gordon are now at home at Munnerly Village, College Station, Texas.

Miss Jane Elda Wilken, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George H. Wilken, of Aruba, Netherland West Indies, chose July 10 as the date of her marriage to Donald Wayne Kurtz at Aruba. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1943-44. Mr. and Mrs. Kurtz are now at home in Aruba, where Mr. Kurtz is an electrical engineer with the Standard Oil Co.

A September bride was Miss Florence Virginia Martin, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Addison Martin, Sr., of Joplin, Mo. Miss Martin chose September 28 as the date of her marriage to Comma O. Smith, Jr., at Joplin. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

Miss Lillian Farleigh McDonald, of St. Joseph, Mo., who attended Lindenwood in 1937-38, chose June 1 as the date of her marriage to Warren J. Zinck, Jr. Mr. and Mrs. Zinck are now at home at the Penn Hill Apts., Crum Lynne, Pa.

#### WEDDINGS

A summer bride was Miss Lillie Latham, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. M. A. Latham, of Grand Island, Neb. Miss Latham, who attended Lindenwood in 1944-45, was married to Donald William Reutlinger at Grand Island.

On April 29 at Denver, Miss Jo Ann Hastings, of Denver, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-40, was married to Daniel Grey. They are now living at 4510 E. Seventh St., Tulsa, Okla. Mrs. Grey's sister, Miss Gerry Hastings, who attended Lindenwood in 1944-45, was married recently to Ensign J. L. McReynolds. They are now living in San Diego, Calif.

Miss Bette Banks, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Banks, of 2131 Fifteenth St., Moline, Ill., chose August 14 as the date of her marriage to E. W. Gustafson at Moline. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1941-42. She and her husband are now at home at 2709 S. Adams St., Arlington, Va.

A July bride was Joann Lamb, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Wallace Lamb, of Chicago, Ill. Miss Lamb, who attended Lindenwood in 1944-46, chose July 3 as the date of her marriage to Herbert L. Lowry at Chicago. They are now living in West Ashville, N. Carolina. Mrs. Lamb, who was Faye Elder, is a member of the Class of '24.

On September 14 at Bellevue, Ohio, Miss He'en Joan Stahl, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harlow Mitchell Stahl, of Belleville, and a member of the Class of '46, was married to Samuel Tonkin Walter.

Miss Ann Ayres Earickson, daughter of Mrs. William Henry Earickson, of Hannibal, Mo., chose July 31 as the date of her marriage to Edward H. Bloom at Chicago, Ill. Mrs. Bloom attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

News has been received of the approaching marriage of Miss Joyce Janice Hale, of Wichita Falls, Texas, to Frank Timberlake. The wedding will be solemnized at Wichita Falls on November 12. Miss Hale attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

News has been received of the recent marriage of Miss Joan Louise Davis, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. H. Davis, of Marshalltown, Iowa, to Charles B. Hager. Mrs. Hager attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

Another summer bride was Miss Joanne Crawford, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William C. Crawford of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, and a member of the Class of '45. Miss Crawford was married in Cedar Rapids to Richard William Hall.

Miss Betty Lou Rhodes, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Neal D. Rhodes, of Fort Smith, Ark., chose October 26 as the date of her marriage to Dr. Hoyt Kirkpatrick at Fort Smith. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

On August 1 at Pueblo, Colo., Miss Marjorie Allen, of Pueblo, a member of the Class of '45, was married to H. W. Leach. They are now at home at 113 Creston Drive, Pueblo.

Miss Sophie Anne Russell, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H. H. Russell, of Warrensburg, Mo., was married to Robert Samuel Johnson on April 7 at Warrensburg. Mrs. Leach attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

The marriage of Miss Rachel Britain, daughter of Mrs. Ethel Jaynes Britain, of Shawnee, Okla., to James E. Bowles was solemnized on December 1, 1945 at Shawnee. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1937-38. Mr. and Mrs. Bowles are now at home at 7 E. Rosa St., Shawnee.

On September 8 at Manhattan, Kansas, Miss Barbara Jean Cordts, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Cordts, of Manhattan, was married to Lieut. Dale Kirkpatrick, of the United States Army Air Force. Mrs. Kirkpatrick attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

Miss Phyllis Kobe, of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44, was married to Ivan Dennison on July 14 at Cedar Rapids. They are now at home at 621 S. Pennsylvania Ave., Denver, Colo.

Miss Mary McKay Trevor, of Chicago, Ill., who attended Lindenwood in 1939-40, chose February 2 as the date of her marriage to William C. Hall in Chicago. They are now living at 327 Merrill Drive. Corpus Christi, Texas.

On September 21 in Kansas City, Mo., Miss Ada Belle Files, of Kansas City, who attended Lindenwood in 1922-23, was married to John Galen Spencer. They are now at home at 5210 Mission Woods Road, Kansas City, Kansas.

A July bride was Miss Virginia Marie Stem, daughter of Mrs. Frances B. Stern, of Little Rock, Ark. Miss Stern, who is a member of the Class of '35, chose July 18 as the date of her marriage to Lyle Bassin at Little Rock,

#### WEDDINGS

On August 10 at Chicago, Ill., Miss Mary Louise Weitz, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Henry John Weitz, of Morris, Ill., was married to Wayne Robert Erickson. Mrs. Erickson attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

Miss Clyde La Belle Atha, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clyde L. Atha, of Kansas City, Mo., chose August 1 as the date of her marriage to Samuel M. Woodward at Mission, Kansas. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1936-37. Mr. and Mrs. Woodward are now at home at 615 East Sixth St., Panama City, Florida,

On June 29 in Omaha, Neb., Miss Donna Deffenbaugh, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Fred Deffenbaugh, of Omaha, was married to Edward Temple Robinson, Jr. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

May 31 was the date selected by Miss Mary Aldridge, Class of '45, for her marriage to Myron Elmo East, at Evansville, Ind. The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. L. E. Aldridge, of Evansville. Mrs. Naoma Risch, who was Naoma Aldridge and attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, was the matron of honor and Miss Peggy Proctor, Class of '45, was a bridesmaid. Mr. and Mrs. East are now at home at 1200 Oakley St., Evansville.

Miss Mary Lee Johns, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Brauer Johns, of Metropolis, Ill., chose September 16 as the date of her marriage to Frank Quante Leonard at Metropolis. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

Another October bride was Miss Maurita Fay Estes, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Wellborn Estes, of University City, Mo. Miss Estes, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-41, chose October 18 as the date of her marriage to Cornelius Frederick Stueck at University City.

Announcement has been made of the recent marriage of Miss Pauline Gray, daughter of Mrs. Nell'e Gray, of Poplar Bluff, Mo., and a member of the Class of '41, to Frank Thompson Hearne at Poplar Bluff.

Another recent marriage was that of Miss Lois Terrell Selby, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Louis H. Selby, of Dallas, Texas, to Wesley Travis Blackburn, at Dallas. Mrs. Blackburn attended Lindenwood in 1939-41. She and her husband are now at home at 2305 Windsor Rd., Austin, Texas.

On June 7 in Arlington, Va., Miss Jo Anne Garvin, of Waterloo, Iowa, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-45, was married to Williston Clark Palmer.

### BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Lawrence, was born on August 12 to Mr. and Mrs. Harvey Gill, of 7252 Constance St., Chicago, Ill. Lawrence has a brother, Richard, who is 4. Mrs. Gill was Leonore Auer and attended Lindenwood in 1930-31.

A future Lindenwood girl is Nancy Kay, who was born on August 2 to Mr. and Mrs. F. E. Throckmorton, of 2854 Hartford St., Salt Lake City, Utah. Nancy's mother was Ruth McFarland, who attended Lindenwood in 1932-33.

James Waller is the name chosen for the son born on August 31 to Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Cassell, of 508 Second Ave., Charleston, W. Va. Mrs. Cassell was Dolores Anderson, a member of the Class of '40.

Mr. and Mrs. John Glanville Gill, of 104 East Third St., Alton, Ill., announce the birth of a daughter on September 3. Mrs. Gill was Evalyn Pierpoint and attended Lindenwood in 1928-29.

Martin Cecil is the name chosen for the son born on August 20 to Lieut, and Mrs. C. O. Williamson, of 1507 Locust St., Sterling, Ill. Mrs. Williamson was Ruth Weyrauch and attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

A son, who has been named Dennis Richard, was born on August 21 to Mr. and Mrs. Francis J. Wachdorf, of 4434 Gilbert Ave., Western Springs, Ill. Dennis' mother was Virginia Rose, and she is a member of the Class of '43.

Margo Ellen is the name chosen for the daughter born on August 8 to Mr. and Mrs. Glenn B. Morse, of 2224 Monroex St. N. W., Grand Rapids, Mich. Mrs. Morse was Mary E. Standerline and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

A daughter, who has been named Dana Rae, was born on August 8 to Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Hill, of 1580 Washington St., Muscatine, Iowa. Mrs. Hill, who was Jeanne Cook, attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

August 7 is the birthday of John Duncan Burdine. His parents are Mr. and Mrs. John F. Burdine, of 4936 Newport Ave., Ocean Beach Station, San Diego, Calif. Mrs. Burdine, who was Edith V. Knotts, is a member of the Class of '34.

#### BIRTHS

From Wheaton, Ill., comes the news of the birth of a daughter, who has been named Geraldine, to Mr. and Mrs. James Richardson, of 712 N. Cross St. Geraldine's birthday is March 31. Her mother, who was Marjorie Lange, attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

Steven Merrett is the name of the son born on July 17 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Fox, of 626 Bristow St., Monticello, Ill. Steven has a brother, David Michael, who is 3. Mrs. Fox, who was Dorothy Patterson, attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

A daughter, who has been named Charlotte Layne, was born on August 12 to Mr. and Mrs. John O. Dwyer, of 2736 E. Fifteenth St., Joplin, Mo. Mrs. Dwyer was Charlotte Martin and attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

June 4 is the birthday of James Everett Fellowes, whose parents are Mr. and Mrs. John E. Fellowes, of 605 E. Eighty-third Pl., Chicago, Ill. James has a brother, Peter Anderson, who is 2. Mrs. Fellowes was Elaine Janet Anderson, Class of '43.

Richard A. Andersen, Jr., is the name chosen for the son born on June 24 to Mr. and Mrs. R. A. Anderson, of 421 Dodson St., Geneva, Ill. Richard has a sister, Jeanne, who is 4. Mrs. Anderson was Rhoda Ann Throckmorton and attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Barbara Mc-Lernon, who was born on August 28 to Mr. and Mrs. George J. McLernon, of 1002 Greenway St., Kansas City, Mo. Barbara's mother was Josephine Slack, who attended Lindenwood in 1934-36.

A son, who has been named John Raum, was born on September 5 to Mr. and Mrs. John Roy Browning, Jr., of 5347 Gladstone Pl., St. Louis. Mrs. Browning was Mary Cornelia Ingersoll and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

Jennifer Lynne is the name chosen for the daughter born on April 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Don Tracy, of Ft. Collins, Colo. Mrs. Tracy was Irene Stimson and attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

Richard Stephen is the name chosen for the son born on September 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Henry Brennes, of 1036 Allston Way, Berkeley, Calif. Richard's mother, who was Mary Pemberton, is a member of the Class of '42. The new arrival in the home of Dr. and Mrs. Malcolm Stewart, of 4136 Locke St., Fort Worth, Texas, is Susan, who was born on August 5. Mrs. Stewart, who was Jean James, attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

A son, who has been named Willard Benson, was born to Mr. and Mrs. W. A. Hardesty, Jr., of Rifle, Colo., on August 8. Mrs. Hardesty was Gertrude Ann Benson and attended Lindenwood in 1925-26.

#### IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Russell A. Daggett, of 3650 Oakdale Ave., St. Louis, on August 31. Mrs. Daggett, who was Helen Martha Shank, was a member of the Class of '40. Her mother, Mrs. Oliver Shank (Isabel Ely) is a member of the Class of '08. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to all the members of Mrs. Daggett's family.

Lindenwood's deepest sympathy is extended to Mrs. Nancy Skarin, of 1017 N. Michigan St., Plymouth, Ind., whose husband, Nathaniel Skarin, was killed in a fire at Newark, Ohio, last March 22. Mrs. Skarin, who was Nancy Knott, attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to Martha and Jane Wilson, of Sapulpa, Okla., whose father, H. L. Wilson, of Sapulpa, died on September 2. Martha and Jane, who are twins, attended Lindenwood in 1940-41 and both served in the armed forces during the war. Jane is now Mrs. M. W. Jefferson.

Lindenwood extends its deepest sympathy to Mrs. Levenia Trotter, of 135 S. Dennis St., Decatur, Ill., whose husband, Robert W. Trotter, died on June 30 at their home in Decatur. Mrs. Trotter, who was Levenia Horne, attended Lindenwood in 1907-09.

Lindenwood records with deep regret the tragic death of Mrs. Parmelia McCreedy, of Aledo, Ill., on October 16 of injuries suffered in an automobile accident on August 7 in which her husband, Dr. C. O. McCreedy, and their two children, Mary Jane and John, were killed. The accident occured near Laramie, Wyo., while the family was on a vacation trip. Mrs. McCreedy, who was Parmelia Ella Donaldson, attended Lindenwood in 1923-24. The alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Mrs. McCreedy's mother, Mrs. Fred Donaldson, of Monmouth, Illinois.